Findings

• During the Commission's reporting year, a number of deeply troubling developments in Hong Kong undermined the "one country, two systems" governance framework, which led the U.S. Secretary of State to find that Hong Kong has not maintained a high degree of autonomy for the first time since the

handover in July 1997.

- On June 30, 2020, the National People's Congress Standing Committee (NPCSC) passed the Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (National Security Law), bypassing Hong Kong's Legislative Council. To the extent that this law criminalizes secession, subversion, terrorist activities, and collusion with foreign states, this piece of legislation violates Hong Kong's Basic Law, which specifies that Hong Kong shall pass laws concerning national security. Additionally, the National Security Law raises human rights and rule of law concerns because it violates principles such as the presumption of innocence and because it contains vaguely defined criminal offenses that can be used to unduly restrict fundamental freedoms.
- The Liaison Office of the Central People's Government in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (PRC Liaison Office) declared in April 2020 that neither it nor the Hong Kong and Macao Affairs Office, both being State Council agencies, were subject to Article 22 of the Basic Law—a provision designed to protect Hong Kong's high degree of autonomy. The Hong Kong government had long interpreted the provision to cover the PRC Liaison Office, but it reversed itself overnight in an apparent attempt to conform its position to that of the central government. The PRC Liaison Office's interpretation, to the extent that it is treated as binding, contravenes the Basic Law provision vesting the power of interpretation in the NPCSC.

• In March 2020, the Chinese government expelled journalists of three major U.S. news organizations and permanently prohibited them from reporting in China, further extending the ban to cover Hong Kong. This decision disregarded Hong Kong's authority to exercise immigration control, thereby undermining Hong Kong's high degree of autonomy. At the same time, the Hong Kong government denied entry to individuals who had been critical of the Chinese government, particularly

of its human rights practices.

• Prompted by an extradition bill that could expose people in Hong Kong to arbitrary detention by Chinese authorities, Hong Kong residents held over 900 protests beginning in March 2019. While protesters who resorted to vandalism and violence remained in the minority, Hong Kong police employed crowd-control measures in ways that effectively denied the majority their right to participate in peaceful assemblies and processions. Police used excessive force and misused crowd-control projectiles and chemical irritants, but the government refused to form an independent investigative body and chose instead to

let the police investigate themselves. Police on occasion refused to issue permits for assemblies or revoked such permits shortly after the scheduled start time, allowing them to make arrests under the charge of "unauthorized assembly."

• Many protesters detained by police were denied the right to legal counsel, and some were abused while they were in custody. Several protesters who spent time in prison revealed that prison officials repeatedly abused them and other protesters;

one inmate attempted suicide to escape torture.

- The Hong Kong government exhibited a pattern of selective enforcement when it emphatically prosecuted protesters and democracy advocates but did not match the same level of commitment when addressing misconduct by police and people hostile to protesters. For example, during the July 21, 2019, incident in which a mob attacked people at a subway station in Yuen Long, police arrived at the scene 45 minutes later despite numerous emergency calls and made no arrests. In contrast, police arrested many prominent democracy advocates for unauthorized assembly although they had not engaged in any violent acts.
- In Macau, police broke up a rally intended to show support for protesters in Hong Kong, and border officials denied entry to journalists entering Macau ahead of a visit by Chinese Communist Party General Secretary and President Xi Jinping.

Recommendations

Members of the U.S. Congress and Administration officials are encouraged to:

- Continue to advocate for Hong Kong pro-democracy advocates who have been charged, detained, or imprisoned for political reasons. Call on the Hong Kong government to drop all charges against Joshua Wong Chi-fung, Agnes Chow Ting, Andy Chan Ho-tin, Althea Suen, Rick Hui, Cheng Chungtai, Jeremy Tam Man-ho, Jimmy Lai, Lee Cheuk-yan, Yeung Sum, Martin Lee Chu-ming, Albert Ho Chun-yan, Margaret Ng Ngoi-yee, Sin Chung-kai, Leung Kwokhung, Au Nok-hin, Cyd Ho Sau-lan, Figo Chan Ho-wun, Raphael Wong Ho-ming, Avery Ng Man-yuen, and Richard Tsoi Yiu-cheong.
- Our Urge Hong Kong government officials to establish a genuinely independent entity to investigate allegations of police brutality and other misconduct and abide by the recommendations of such entity.
- O Urge the Chinese and Hong Kong governments to restart the electoral reform process and work toward implementing Chief Executive and Legislative Council elections by universal suffrage, in accordance with Articles 45 and 68 of the Basic Law and Article 25 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR).
- O Call on the Chinese and Macau governments to set a timeline for implementing elections in Macau for Chief Executive and the Legislative Assembly by universal suffrage, as required under Article 25 of the ICCPR.

 $^{\circ}$ Pass legislation to provide refugee status or parole for Hong Kong pro-democracy advocates based on the most appropriate provisions included in the Hong Kong Safe Harbor Act (H.R. 7415/S. 4110) and the Hong Kong People's Freedom and Choice Act (H.R. 8428/S. 4229).

DEVELOPMENTS IN HONG KONG AND MACAU

Hong Kong's Autonomy: Legal Framework and China's Position

The Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (SAR) was established on July 1, 1997, when the United Kingdom restored Hong Kong to China pursuant to the 1984 Sino-British Joint Declaration (Joint Declaration). At the same time, the Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (Basic Law) became effective. Under the Basic Law, Hong Kong may "exercise a high degree of autonomy and enjoy executive, legislative and independent judicial power" except in foreign affairs and defense. According to "the principle of one country, two systems, the socialist system and policies shall not be practised in [Hong Kong]. Beginning in 2014, Chinese authorities—while continuing to restate the "one country, two systems" principle—have asserted a full right of governance (quanmian guanzhi quan) over Hong Kong and have unilaterally declared the Joint Declaration to have been void since the handover.

Official Actions Affecting Hong Kong's Autonomy

National People's Congress Standing Committee Passed National Security Law, Bypassing Hong Kong's Legislature

On June 30, 2020, the National People's Congress Standing Committee (NPCSC) unanimously passed the Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (National Security Law), effective on the same day. To be incorporated in Annex III of the Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China (Hong Kong's Basic Law), the new law is designed to "safeguard national security" and criminalizes "secession," "subversion," "terrorist activities," and "collusion with a foreign country or with external elements to endanger national security." The law requires Hong Kong's Chief Executive to handpick judges in national security cases, confers jurisdiction to the central government under some circumstances, and orders the Hong Kong government to "strengthen propaganda, guidance, supervision, and administration" over "schools, social groups, media, and the internet."

Given the nature of the conduct being prohibited, the National Security Law violates Hong Kong's Basic Law. Article 18 of the Basic Law provides that laws includable in Annex III are "confined to those relating to defence and foreign affairs as well as other matters outside the limits of the autonomy of the Region as specified by this Law." ¹² Article 23 in turn specifies that "[Hong Kong] shall enact laws on its own to prohibit any act of treason, secession, sedition, subversion against the Central People's Government . . ." ¹³ Furthermore, the NPCSC reserved to itself exclusive jurisdiction to interpret the National Security Law, ¹⁴ which is inconsistent with Articles 19 and 158 of the Basic Law granting Hong Kong courts the authority to adjudicate cases and interpret the Basic Law within the limits of Hong Kong's autonomy. ¹⁵

National People's Congress Standing Committee Passed National Security Law, Bypassing Hong Kong's Legislature—Continued

After passage of the law, political groups including Demosistō, Hong Kong National Front, and Studentlocalism, announced their decisions to disband. ¹⁶ In discussing the new law, Joshua Wong of Demosistō, who has testified at a hearing held by the U.S. Congressional-Executive Commission on China, expressed concern over lengthy prison terms and the possibility of extradition to mainland China. ¹⁷

The National Security Law was enacted one day before July 1, the anniversary of the handover of Hong Kong when, each year, large numbers of Hong Kong residents join marches demanding political reform and universal suffrage. ¹⁸ This year, however, Hong Kong police denied applications filed by social groups to hold marches, citing the possibility of violence and public health concerns relating to the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID–19) pandemic. ¹⁹ Despite the denials, Hong Kong residents joined marches on July 1, 2020, but the number of participants dropped significantly compared to prior years. ²⁰ Among the approximately 370 people arrested that day, 10 were charged under the National Security Law. ²¹

Drafted behind closed doors, the National Security Law employs vague terms and may be used to unduly restrict fundamental freedoms, according to some analyses.²² Specific provisions raising human rights and rule of law concerns include the following:

- The law establishes the Hong Kong SAR National Security Protection Commission, which is supervised by the central government and is not subject to checks by any Hong Kong government agency or judicial review.²³
- The law specifies that the PRC Office for Safeguarding National Security is supervised by the central government, and it further deprives the Hong Kong government of jurisdiction over them.²⁴ These provisions place the PRC Office for Safeguarding National Security outside the scope of Article 22 of the Basic Law, which requires central government officials to abide by the laws of Hong Kong.²⁵
- Article 42 of the National Security Law—which prohibits bail unless the judge is satisfied that the defendant will not continue to commit offending acts—presumes the defendant's guilt and is inconsistent with the presumption of innocence principle.²⁶
- The definition of "subversion" includes a catch-all category of "any unlawful means" used to subvert the state's power by "seriously interfering in, disrupting, or undermining" the performance of duties by the central government or the Hong Kong SAR government.²⁷ The central government has a long track record of punishing individuals for advocating human rights and democracy under "subversion" charges.²⁸
- The definition of "terrorist activities" includes a broad description of "other dangerous activities which seriously jeopardise public health, safety or security," which can be extended to prohibit public gatherings.²⁹

National People's Congress Standing Committee Passed National Security Law, Bypassing Hong Kong's Legislature—Continued

- The offense of "collusion with a foreign country or with external elements to endanger national security" can adversely impact non-governmental organizations that directly or indirectly receive funding from foreign sources.³⁰ Before the National Security Law was enacted, the central government arrested at least two individuals on allegations of funding protests in Hong Kong in November 2019.³¹
- The law is applicable to people who are not Hong Kong residents, as well as to any conduct having an impact in Hong Kong even if it took place outside of Hong Kong.³² Amnesty International expressed concerns over the expansive application of the provision: "This means anyone on Earth, regardless of nationality or location, can technically be deemed to have violated this law and face arrest and prosecution if they are in a Chinese jurisdiction, even for transit." ³³
- Cases in which the central government exercises jurisdiction are subject to the PRC Criminal Procedure Law, 34 which provides for a form of detention known as "residential surveillance at a designated location" (RSDL) applicable to crimes involving "endangering state security" and "terrorism." 35 The UN Committee against Torture observed that this form of detention "may amount to incommunicado detention in secret places, putting detainees at a high risk of torture or ill-treatment," 36 and multiple individuals have suffered abuse while being detained under RSDL. 37

CENTRAL GOVERNMENT OFFICES ASSERTED SUPERVISORY AUTHORITY OVER HONG KONG AFFAIRS

The Hong Kong government declared that a Chinese government office was not bound by a provision in the Basic Law that prohibited it from interfering in Hong Kong affairs, essentially reversing its longstanding position on this issue. In a statement issued on April 19, 2020, the Hong Kong government reversed its longstanding position that the Liaison Office of the Central People's Government in Hong Kong (PRC Liaison Office) was bound by Article 22 of the Basic Law, which prohibits all departments of the central government from interfering in Hong Kong affairs.³⁸ The statement was issued shortly after a PRC Liaison Office spokesperson said that neither the PRC Liaison Office nor the Hong Kong and Macao Affairs Office were subject to Article 22; the spokesperson declared that the two offices had supervisory authority because they were specifically tasked with handling Hong Kong affairs.³⁹ However, official documents describing the duties of the two offices do not indicate that they had supervisory authority.⁴⁰ Twenty-two Legislative Council members criticized the Hong Kong government for having given in to the PRC Liaison Office's distorted interpretation of the Basic Law. 41 The Hong Kong Bar Association likewise explained that nothing in the Basic Law supports the interpretation that the two offices had supervisory authority to interfere in Hong Kong affairs.42

JOURNALISTS BANNED FROM REPORTING IN HONG KONG

The Chinese government's journalist ban that extended to Hong Kong and Macau directly infringed on Hong Kong's autonomy. In March 2020, the Chinese government ordered journalists from three U.S. news organizations working in China to surrender their press cards within 10 days and permanently banned them from reporting in China, including Hong Kong and Macau.⁴³ The announcement said the measure was retaliation of equal force against the United States' restrictions on Chinese journalists.⁴⁴ Earlier in March, the U.S. Government limited the number of Chinese staff working for five state- or Chinese Communist Party-run media organizations in the United States.⁴⁵

Following the order, the Hong Kong Journalists Association issued a statement noting that "[i]mmigration control falls within the scope of [Hong Kong's] autonomy" and that restricting "normal reporting activities of foreign media . . . will raise doubts about whether Hong Kong is still a free and open society." ⁴⁶ The Foreign Correspondents' Club (FCC) of Hong Kong likewise issued an open letter and a statement asking whether Hong Kong's immigration department was acting under the central government's guidance when issuing journalist visas, and saying that "China is overtly [attempting] to influence overseas news coverage" ⁴⁷ The Office of the Commissioner of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs in Hong Kong dismissed the FCC's statements as "irresponsible talk" and asked it to "study the Basic Law." ⁴⁸ [For more information on press freedom in China, see Section II—Freedom of Expression.]

POLITICAL PRESSURE ON THE JUDICIARY

In November 2019, Chinese officials publicly criticized a Hong Kong SAR High Court decision, prompting concerns over loss of judicial independence. At issue in the court decision was an October 2019 regulation made by the Hong Kong government "to ban the use of facial covering in public meetings and processions" on "public danger grounds" in light of recent protests. ⁴⁹ A group of Legislative Council (LegCo) members sought judicial review of the ban's constitutionality and its authorizing legislation, the Emergency Regulations Ordinance (ERO). ⁵⁰ In November 2019, the High Court found that the relevant part of the ERO was incompatible with the Basic Law because it had the effect of conferring on the Hong Kong government legislative power, a function that the Basic Law reserves for the Legislative Council. ⁵¹

One day after the judgment was issued, both the Commission for Legislative Affairs of the National People's Congress Standing Committee (NPCSC) and the Hong Kong and Macao Affairs Office criticized the court judgment, with the former saying that the NPCSC had exclusive jurisdiction over questions of constitutionality of Hong Kong ordinances, 52 and the latter calling it "a blatant challenge of the NPCSC's authority and the Chief Executive's lawful power to govern." 53 Later in April 2020, when the Court of Appeal reversed the High Court's judgment and affirmed the Chief Executive's rulemaking authority, 54 the Hong Kong and Macao Affairs Office expressed support and did not contest the court's jurisdiction. 55

The Hong Kong Bar Association disagreed with the conclusion made by the NPCSC Commission for Legislative Affairs, explaining that Article 160 of the Basic Law provides that laws found to be unconstitutional "shall be amended or cease to have force in accordance with the procedure as prescribed by this Law."56 It further pointed out that Hong Kong courts are granted independent judicial power and final adjudication power under Articles 19 and 85 of the Basic Law.⁵⁷ Legal expert Martin Lee, who participated in the drafting of the Basic Law,⁵⁸ interpreted the Chinese government's reaction as an express intention to remove judicial independence from Hong Kong, and former LegCo member Albert Ho pointed out that in a previous court case, the Chinese government did not contest Hong Kong courts' jurisdiction when the outcome was consistent with its interests, calling into question whether Hong Kong continues to have judicial independence.⁵⁹

In April 2020, Chief Justice of the Court of Final Appeal Geoffrey Ma issued a statement saying that he "[had] not at any stage encountered or experienced any form of interference by mainland authorities with judicial independence in Hong Kong, including the appointment of judges." 60 Previously, Reuters reported that while Chinese judges and officials did not meddle in individual cases in Hong Kong, they "constantly [sought] to push Beijing's 'patriotic' agenda by stressing the importance of the judiciary in defending China's sovereignty and national security." ⁶¹

CRITICS OF CHINESE AUTHORITIES DENIED ENTRY TO HONG KONG

Hong Kong authorities denied at least three individuals entry to Hong Kong, apparently based on their critical speech about the Chinese government and Party. They were photographer and academic **Dan Garrett**, who testified at a hearing held by the Commission concerning diminishing autonomy and decreasing freedoms in Hong Kong; 62 journalist Michael Yon, who openly supported the protesters and had criticized the Chinese Communist Party; 63 and executive director of Human Rights Watch Kenneth Roth, who planned to launch a report containing critical comments about China's human rights practices.⁶⁴ Human Rights Watch was one of five non-governmental organizations subjected to unspecified sanctions announced by the PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs in December 2019 as retaliation against the passage of the Hong Kong Human Rights and Democracy Act of 2019 by the U.S. Congress. 65 One scholar observed that the exclusion of critics indicated that the Hong Kong government was more inclined to follow central authorities' instructions than to preserve its autonomy.66

Arbitrary Detention by Chinese Authorities

Two recent examples of arbitrary detention deepened concern about Chinese authorities' ability to seize individuals on Hong Kong soil and their propensity to punish activities carried out in Hong Kong.

Simon Cheng: On August 8, 2019, Chinese officials took Simon Cheng Man-kit into custody in Hong Kong and detained him in mainland China for 15 days.⁶⁷ A UK consulate employee, Cheng was returning to Hong Kong from a business trip to mainland China using the Guangzhou-Shenzhen-Hong Kong Express Rail Link.⁶⁸ He was stopped at the West Kowloon high-speed rail link station,⁶⁹ which is physically located in Hong Kong but has a designated section within which mainland law enforcement can operate under a relatively new "co-location" arrangement.⁷⁰

Chinese officials transported Cheng to Shenzhen municipality, Guangdong province, and detained him at various detention facilities.⁷¹ They reportedly tortured Cheng and interrogated him about the UK's role in the Hong Kong protests,⁷² releasing him on August 24 after he recorded a "confession" admitting to soliciting prostitution.⁷³

Gui Minhai: On February 24, 2020, the Ningbo Municipal Intermediate People's Court in Zhejiang province sentenced Swedish citizen Gui Minhai to 10 years in prison for "illegally providing intelligence abroad." ⁷⁴ At a press conference, a spokesperson for the PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs did not describe or outline the nature of the intelligence that Gui allegedly leaked. ⁷⁵ Gui, whose detention began when he was abducted from a vacation home in Thailand in October 2015, was one of five individuals who owned a bookstore in Hong Kong and had "published books critical of the Chinese leadership." ⁷⁶ Amnesty International observed that Gui's case had a "chilling effect on the climate for freedom of expression and publishing in Hong Kong..." ⁷⁷

Ongoing Protests

Prompted by the introduction of an extradition bill ⁷⁸ that could compromise the rule of law in Hong Kong and subject people to arbitrary detention by Chinese authorities, ⁷⁹ a series of large-scale protests took place in Hong Kong beginning in late March 2019. ⁸⁰ According to one count, there were at least 973 protests between June 2019 and February 2020. ⁸¹ The largely leaderless movement initially asked for the extradition bill's withdrawal, but as the movement grew in size and as clashes with police escalated around June, ⁸² protesters broadened their demands to cover other issues including universal suffrage and investigation into police misconduct. ⁸³ The Hong Kong government eventually withdrew the bill in October 2019, ⁸⁴ but protesters continued to call for democracy and freedom. ⁸⁵ The frequency and intensity of the protests eased in December 2019 and January 2020, following a successful District Council election by the pan-democracy camp in November 2019, which has been sympathetic to the protests. ⁸⁶ Beginning in February 2020, as smaller scale protests continued to demand political reform, ⁸⁷ some protests were directed against the government's public health policies during the COVID–19 outbreak. ⁸⁸ Larger scale protests involving thousands of people resumed in May 2020, as Hong Kong residents reacted to the National People's

Congress's resolution to impose national security laws on Hong

Kong.89

While most protesters adhered to the "peaceful, rational and non-violent" principle, 90 some of them resorted to vandalism and violence. 91 The police's handling of the protests and the government's response to complaints of police misconduct have given rise to a number of human rights and rule of law issues; they will be discussed in more detail below.

Police Misconduct

TORTURE AND USE OF EXCESSIVE FORCE

Actions of the Hong Kong Police Force this past year repeatedly violated international standards on the use of force. While Hong Kong police cited protesters' violent confrontations as justification for using force, 92 some officers reportedly "attempted to incite violent reactions from the crowd." 93 Observers have described the police's use of force as excessive, 94 with Amnesty International documenting some cases involving custodial abuses that amounted to torture. 95 The UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights likewise observed that the police's actions may not conform to international standards. 96 International standards provide that police should use force only when necessary and to the extent required to achieve a legitimate objective. 97 Below are some examples of excessive use of force by police: 98

- On August 31, 2019, police raided the Prince Edward Subway Station in a manner that some legal professionals described as indiscriminate and unnecessary. The subway corporation, a public company with minority private investors, he fused to release the full closed-circuit video footage covering the incident, highlighting the fact that the Hong Kong legal system did not recognize an enforceable right to access information, a possible violation of Article 19 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR).
- On September 21, 2019, video footage showed a man lying on the ground being kicked by one of the over 20 police officers surrounding him. 103 The victim, charged with assaulting a police officer, was later identified as a member of the "Protect the Children" volunteer group that aimed to deescalate clashes between police and protesters. 104
- The first injury by a live round occurred one day after amended police guidelines took effect removing the advisement that officers would be held accountable for their actions. ¹⁰⁵ On October 1, 2019, a police officer shot an 18-year-old at close range without prior warning. ¹⁰⁶ The teenager was holding a pool kickboard as a shield and a white pipe when he and other protesters were clashing with the police. ¹⁰⁷ A video clip showed that when officers were gathering around the fallen teenager, one officer handed a longer and darker pipe to another officer, who took it and held it with the pool kickboard, leading to speculation of evidence planting. ¹⁰⁸
- On November 11, 2019, a police officer who was dispersing a crowd at an intersection shot and critically injured an un-

armed man without giving any warning.¹⁰⁹ Between June and November, police fired a total of 19 live rounds.¹¹⁰

• Throughout the protests, police beat unarmed protesters, journalists, and residents, which included direct hits to the

head with batons, a violation of police guidelines. 111

• Multiple reports of torture emerged this past year. Amnesty International reported that police in one case forced open a detainee's eye and shined a laser pen into it; in another case, police beat up a detainee in a police station "severely enough that the person was hospitalized for several days." 112

• In an interview released in May 2020, several protesters who were previously imprisoned recounted their experience of being abused by prison officials, which included being beaten, slapped, and ordered to assume stress positions. ¹¹³ One of them told of an event in which a protester attempted suicide to escape torture and was slapped by a prison official after he was stopped. ¹¹⁴

• The Commission also observed instances of police misconduct in settings unrelated to the protests. In June 2019, three officers tied an elderly man to a stretcher in a hospital room and subjected him to over 20 minutes of abuse that caused a bro-

ken finger, bruises, and pain in his groin. 115

• In September 2019, four police officers reportedly gang-raped a teenage girl and caused her to become pregnant. ¹¹⁶ According to her lawyers, police sought to seize her private medical records and released supposed details of the investigation, along with adverse comments on the evidence, intended to discredit her. ¹¹⁷

MISUSE OF CROWD-CONTROL PROJECTILES

During the protests, police misused crowd-control projectiles and chemical irritants in ways that caused unnecessary injuries and environmental and health hazards. Between June and December 2019, police fired approximately 16,000 tear gas canisters, 10,000 rubber bullets, 2,000 bean bag rounds, and 1,850 sponge grenades. These crowd-control projectiles can kill or cause serious injury if used incorrectly. 119 A UN guideline requires that officials be held accountable for their decision to use force and provides that crowd-control weapons be used only as a last resort while taking care to distinguish violent individuals from other assembly participants. 120 Examples of misuse of crowd-control projectiles include the following:

On August 11, 2019, a bean bag-looking projectile hit a paramedic in the face, rupturing her eye and shattering her eye socket. The police disputed the origin of the projectile and obtained the woman's medical records over her objections due to privacy concerns. There was no indication that the woman was engaging in violent acts.
On September 8, 2019, an officer threw a tear gas canister

• On September 8, 2019, an officer threw a tear gas canister at a journalist wearing a press vest, hitting the journalist's helmet. ¹²³ Video footage documenting the incident did not show the journalist or anyone in the vicinity engaging in violent acts. ¹²⁴ In a similar incident on October 20, 2019, an officer threw a tear gas canister at a group of journalists and imme-

diately left the scene in a police vehicle. The canister exploded a few feet above the journalists, who did not show any sign of aggression. An engineer explained that the explosion from a tear gas canister can reach a temperature high enough to damage concrete.

• On September 29, 2019, police fired a rubber bullet at an Indonesian journalist wearing a press helmet, permanently blinding her. 128 The video footage documenting the incident did not show the journalist or people around her engaging in violent acts. 129

Besides the possibility of causing physical harm, the misuse or mishandling of chemical irritants can lead to public health hazards. Despite public concerns about potential long-term health issues, Hong Kong police repeatedly declined to disclose the chemical composition of the tear gas that they used. ¹³⁰ In January 2020, two UN special rapporteurs wrote an open letter stating that they "have reasons to believe that tear gas, pepper spray and other chemical agents have been used indiscriminately, unnecessarily and disproportionately," also citing reports indicating that the use of chemical agents in densely populated urban areas had "significantly affected the health and wellbeing of the population and especially vulnerable groups, including children, infants, the elderly in care homes and hospitalized persons." ¹³¹

MISTREATMENT OF MEDICAL PROFESSIONALS

Between November 11 and November 29, 2019, protesters' calls for a general strike developed into the occupation of multiple university campuses. ¹³² During the confrontations, Hong Kong police fired thousands of tear gas canisters, rubber bullets, bean bag rounds, and sponge grenades, while protesters responded with Molotov cocktails, bricks, and in some cases bows and arrows. ¹³³

Protesters began to occupy the Polytechnic University on November $13.^{134}$ Police warned that anyone who remained on the campus would be charged with rioting (a crime carrying a maximum sentence of 10 years in prison) 135 unless they left the campus through a designated exit. 136 Police also arrested those who complied with the order to leave. 137

Among those arrested were doctors, nurses, and paramedics wearing high-visibility outfits. Police held them for over 24 hours, citing a need to verify their professional credentials, but all doctors were confirmed to have been carrying their medical council registration details and identity cards. Physical Professor said that the Hong Kong police's detention of medical professionals constituted a violation of people's right to receive immediate medical attention. A doctor likewise noted that the police's actions fell far below accepted international norms for the handling of volunteer emergency medical providers." 141

In February 2020, four UN special rapporteurs issued a letter expressing concern over this and other instances of mistreatment of healthcare workers, including impersonating first-aiders in order to arrest injured protesters, using special codes at public hospitals to track individuals, and transporting personnel and equipment in ambulances, exploiting the goodwill of protesters who allowed these vehicles to pass through the crowds. 142

HOSTILITY TOWARD JOURNALISTS

Hong Kong police displayed sustained and targeted efforts to undermine the press throughout the protests. To disrupt news reporting, police shined high-powered strobe flashlights at photo- and videographers, pushed journalists away during arrest, detained them, ¹⁴³ and used other tactics of intimidation such as the following:

- In October 2019, after a driver of Now News fell to the ground after being hit by a projectile, a group of police officers, having been told the driver's occupation, brought him to the police station for two hours, during which they beat him on the head and limbs using batons, fracturing his jaw and causing other injuries.¹⁴⁴
- During two December 2019 clashes with protesters, police dispersed reporters at the scene, pepper spraying, beating, and arresting some of them. 145 The Hong Kong Journalists Association condemned the police's assaults on members of the press and demanded disciplinary action by the Hong Kong government. 146
- In two incidents in December 2019 and January 2020, police demanded and took the identification cards of Stand News reporters who were broadcasting live with their cellphones. The officers then displayed the identification cards in front of the camera in an apparent attempt to prevent them from broadcasting. The officers then displayed the identification cards in front of the camera in an apparent attempt to prevent them from broadcasting.

Disqualification of Candidate in Election

While Hong Kong residents were able to participate in a citywide election despite ongoing civil unrest, authorities disqualified one candidate for possible political reasons in violation of the principle of equal participation in political and public affairs. ¹⁴⁹ In October 2019, the Electoral Affairs Commission demanded that five candidates in the District Council election clarify their political stance. ¹⁵⁰ The commission ultimately disqualified one of them, Joshua Wong, on the grounds that he had not genuinely abandoned advocacy for Hong Kong's independence despite his statements to the contrary. ¹⁵¹ Wong argued that the disqualification was politically motivated and sought judicial review of the decision, asserting that authorities had violated his freedom of speech and the right to stand for election. ¹⁵²

The District Council election, 153 widely viewed as a referendum on the ongoing protests, concluded in November 2019, with candidates supportive of the protests winning 87 percent of the 452 total contested seats. 154

Violation of Procedural Rights of Detainees

Reports emerged that police had violated protesters' due process rights. Between June 9, 2019, and February 29, 2020, Hong Kong police arrested 7,613 persons, of which 52 were convicted, 512 were unconditionally released, and, as of April 2020, 5,860 continued to be under investigation. Lawyers reported that police had obstructed detainees from seeking legal counsel. A detainee said

that police held him in a parking lot without booking him and later transferred him to another police station, preventing his lawyer from locating him.¹⁵⁷ According to another account, police required a detainee to take a photograph with protest gear on as a condition for a lawyer meeting, although some of the gear did not belong to the detainee.¹⁵⁸ Many detainees reportedly provided statements or agreed to have their homes searched without having first talked to a lawyer.¹⁵⁹

Lack of Effective Investigation Into Police Misconduct

The existing institution that receives complaints of police misconduct reportedly is inadequate, but the government rejected reform proposals. Complaints about Hong Kong police are internally handled by the Complaints and Internal Investigations Branch (C&IIB), subject to review by the Independent Police Complaints Council (IPCC), whose members are appointed by the Hong Kong Chief Executive. ¹⁶⁰ In August 2019, the IPCC formed the five-member International Expert Panel (IEP) to assess and make recommendations on allegations of police misconduct during the protests. ¹⁶¹ In December, however, the IEP decided to "stand aside from its role," after it sought unsuccessfully to broaden the scope of the IPCC's power in order to "establish a coherent and representative body of evidence." ¹⁶² Some observers more specifically cited the IPCC's biased composition and its lack of power to summon witnesses and carry out investigations. ¹⁶³ Hong Kong residents' ability to hold police accountable is further frustrated by police officers' refusal to display identifying numbers or present warrant cards upon request, ¹⁶⁴ in violation of Police General Orders. ¹⁶⁵

Different sectors of Hong Kong society called for the establishment of a Commission of Inquiry (COI), ¹⁶⁶ a statutory body empowered to compel testimony and documents in the course of its investigation. ¹⁶⁷ Chief Executive Carrie Lam, however, rejected the idea, saying she did not feel the need to "subject [Hong Kong police] to another sort of investigation" given the existing mechanisms. ¹⁶⁸

The IPCC, after reviewing the police's handling of the protests, released a report in May 2020 recommending improvements to police guidelines for the use of force and tear gas, but it found no serious wrongdoing by police. However, the Washington Post noted that such findings were inconsistent with significant evidence to the contrary, and the Wall Street Journal observed that the report did not "include substantial statements from witnesses or participants." ¹⁷⁰

Selective Enforcement

The Hong Kong government prosecuted protesters and democracy advocates with diligence but did not match the same level of commitment when addressing misconduct by police and people hostile to protesters. 171

• According to a New York-based writer, as of November 2019, "[t]he only office facing consequences thus far is one who . . . repeatedly drove a motorcycle into a small crowd of protesters," although a volunteer group had documented hundreds of alleged cases of police using excessive force, improperly using

weapons, and engaging in other kinds of misconduct in connection with the protests. 172

- On July 21, 2019, a mob armed with wooden poles, rattan sticks, and metal pipes attacked people at the Yuen Long MTR subway station. 173 Some reports described the attack as indiscriminate, but others said it was targeted at people in black outfits, a color chosen by protesters to show unity and determination. 174 The attack resulted in 45 people needing hospital treatment. 175 Police officers did not arrive on scene until around 45 minutes after the attack, despite numerous emergency calls, and did not make any arrests, which prompted accusations of police apathy and collusion with the attackers. 176 In reviewing the incident, the IPCC in May 2020 described the attack as one that "actually started off as a gang fight" and faulted the police for not having better managed public perception. 177
- Hong Kong police targeted prominent participants or supporters of the pro-democracy protests. ¹⁷⁸ Within a 24-hour period in August 2019, police arrested a number of democracy advocates, including Joshua Wong Chi-fung, Agnes Chow Ting, Andy Chan Ho-tin, Althea Suen, Rick Hui, Cheng Chung-tai, Au Nok-hin, and Jeremy Tam Man-ho in connection with their participation in the ongoing protests. ¹⁷⁹ Au and Tam said their arrests were politically motivated and were intended to deter protesters. ¹⁸⁰ Chinese official news outlets covering the arrests of Wong, Chan, and Chow described them as "Hong Kong independence" organization leaders, ¹⁸¹ a characterization that Wong and his group denied. ¹⁸²

• In February 2020, police arrested newspaper founder **Jimmy Lai**, and democracy advocates **Lee Cheuk-yan** and **Yeung Sum** for participating in an unauthorized assembly in August 2019, additionally charging Lai with "criminal intimidation" based on a 2017 verbal altercation in which Lai used foul language. ¹⁸³

- In April 2020, police arrested 15 democracy advocates for organizing and participating in "unauthorized assembly" in August and October 2019: Jimmy Lai, Lee Cheuk-yan, Yeung Sum, Martin Lee Chu-ming, Albert Ho Chun-yan, Margaret Ng Ngoi-yee, Sin Chung-kai, Leung Kwok-hung, Au Nok-hin, Cyd Ho Sau-lan, Figo Chan Ho-wun, Raphael Wong Ho-ming, Avery Ng Man-yuen, Richard Tsoi Yiucheong, and Leung Yiu-chung. 184 United Kingdom-based rights monitor group Hong Kong Watch called the arrests politically motivated and observed that arbitrarily declaring protests as unlawful would constitute a breach of human rights. 185
- Police arrested District Councillor and pro-democracy politician Cheng Lai-king on suspicion of "sedition" in March 2020 after she forwarded a social media post calling for retribution that contained the name and identification number of an officer said to have shot and blinded an Indonesian journalist in one eye.¹⁸⁶ The United Nations previously expressed concerns over the broadly defined offense of sedition, and Cheng's col-

leagues called the arrest a retaliation against those who monitor police misconduct. 187

• In May 2020, a police officer posted an Apple Daily journalist's photograph on social media despite a court injunction enjoining the disclosure of personal information including photographs of the newspaper's employees. As of June 2020, the Commission had not observed any reports that the police had taken any action against the police officer involved. The journalist was part of a team responsible for exposing the officer's possible unlawful use of her apartment. Days earlier in April, police arrested two Next Magazine reporters for loitering when they were covering the story near the property. Jimmy Lai is the majority owner of the company that publishes Next Magazine and Apple Daily.

Labor Abuse

During the COVID–19 outbreak, Correctional Services Industries (CSI) of the Hong Kong SAR government reportedly used coercive and discriminatory means to facilitate increased face mask production. Beginning in February 2020, the CSI began an around-the-clock face mask production operation, extending the regular five-hour work shift by three hours and adding two shifts, including an overnight shift. ¹⁹² Officials ignored expressed health concerns raised by inmates working overnight shifts and tended to give undesirable assignments to older inmates, those who did not speak Cantonese or Mandarin, and those from countries with a weaker diplomatic presence in Hong Kong. ¹⁹³ Officials threatened inmates who declined their request with assignment to more physically demanding duties or with solitary confinement. ¹⁹⁴

Macau

Macau's Basic Law guarantees a "high degree of autonomy" and protects internationally recognized rights and freedoms, ¹⁹⁵ including the right "to vote and to be elected at genuine periodic elections which shall be by universal and equal suffrage" The Commission did not observe progress toward universal suffrage during the 2020 reporting year. The sole candidate, Ho Iat-seng, was elected Macau's Chief Executive (CE) on August 25, 2019, having received 392 out of 400 possible votes from CE Election Committee members, many of whom were considered to be supporters of the central government. ¹⁹⁶ Two weeks before he was elected, Ho met with a group of democracy advocates, saying that "universal suffrage [would] not be ruled out in his tenure" but "perhaps political reform would be proposed or initiated by the younger generations." ¹⁹⁷ The meeting took place shortly after the group launched an informal poll, in response to which 94 percent of 5,698 Macau residents surveyed said the CE should be elected by universal suffrage. ¹⁹⁸ The poll was cut short after the group's members endured insults, physical attacks, and threats from unknown individuals, and their website experienced unspecified abnormalities. ¹⁹⁹ Other incidents of concern include the following:

• In August 2019, police broke up a rally intended to show support for the ongoing protests in Hong Kong, searching doz-

ens of people and detaining seven. 200 Citing security concerns, police previously had denied permission for the gathering, a move that the South China Morning Post characterized as rare. 201

• In December 2019, ahead of Chinese President and Communist Party General Secretary Xi Jinping's visit to Macau, Radio Free Asia reported that many journalists had been harassed by unknown people believed to be from mainland China. Some journalists were asked by their superiors to leave Macau. Some were warned that their families safety would be jeopardized if they were "reckless" in their reporting.

 Also ahead of Xi's December visit, border officials separately denied entry to at least two business representatives, five journalists, and six activists, citing "internal security" as grounds for denial.²⁰⁵ The Macau Portuguese and English Press Association called on the Macau government to respect press free-

 $dom.^{206}$

• In May 2020, the Municipal Affairs Bureau revoked authorization for a photo exhibition commemorating the violent suppression of the 1989 Tiananmen protests, departing from its past practice of authorizing the exhibition every year.²⁰⁷

• The South China Morning Post published an investigative report this past year documenting commercial establishments providing sex services.²⁰⁸ Some of the employees came from economically impoverished areas of China under the belief that they would find jobs other than sex work.²⁰⁹ Macau authorities reportedly investigated only a few sex trafficking cases in 2017.²¹⁰ [For more information on human trafficking in China, see Section II—Human Trafficking.]

Notes to Section VI-Developments in Hong Kong and Macau

Notes to Section VI—Developments in Hong Kong and Macau

¹ Joint Declaration of the Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the Government of the People's Republic of China on the Question of Hong Kong, adopted December 19, 1984, items 1–3.

² Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, passed April 4, 1990, effective July 1, 1997.

³ Ibid., arts. 2, 12, 13, 18.

⁴ Ibid., preamble, art. 5.

⁵ House of Commons, "Oral Answers to Questions," United Kingdom Parliament, vol. 589, part 72, col. 164, December 2, 2014; State Council Information Office, "Yi Guo Liang Zhi' zai Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu de shijian" [The Practice of the "One Country, Two Systems" Policy in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], June 2014; Cao Siqi and Yang Sheng, "Central Govt Stresses Full Governance over Hong Kong," Global Times, November 2, 2019; Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "2017 nian 6 yue 30 ri Waijiaobu fayanren Lu Kang zhuchi lixing jizhehui" [Ministry of Foreign Affairs Lu Kang holds regular press conference, June 30, 2017], June 30, 2017.

June 30, 2017.

6 "Quanguo Renda Changweihui tongguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa bing jueding lieru Xianggang Jiben Fa Fujian San" [National People's Congress Standing Committee passes Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in Apara W. 18 June 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 | 1988 Committee passes Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region and decides to incorporate it in Annex III of Hong Kong's Basic Lawl, Xinhua, June 30, 2020; "Shisan jie Quanguo Renda Changweihui di ershi ci huiyi biaojue tongguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa Xi Jinping qianshu zhuxi ling yuyi gongbu" [Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region voted on and passed at the 20th meeting of the 13th NPC Standing Committee; Xi Jinping signs presidential order for publication], Xinhua, June 30, 2020; "Promulgation of National Law 2020," L.N. 136 of 2020, Gazette, June 30, 2020.

Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of

June 30, 2020.

⁷Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, passed April 4, 1990, effective July 1, 1997, art. 18, Annex III.

⁸Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa [Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, arts. 20–30. The prohibition on "separatism" in articles 20 and 21 has been translated elsewhere as "secession."

⁹Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa [Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, art. 44.

¹⁰Ibid., arts. 55–56.

¹¹ Ibid., art. 9.

12 Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, passed April 4, 1990, effective July 1, 1997, art. 18.

13 Ibid., art. 23.

China, passed April 4, 1990, effective July 1, 1997, art. 18.

13 Ibid., art. 23.

14 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa [Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, art. 65.

15 Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, passed April 4, 1990, effective July 1, 1997, arts. 19, 158.

16 Kelly Ho and Tom Grundy, "Leaders of Hong Kong Pro-Democracy Group Demosisto Step Down as Security Law Passes," Hong Kong Free Press, June 30, 2020; Demosistō (@demosisto). "This morning we received and accepted the departure of @joshuawongcf, @nathanlawkc, @jeffreychngo and @chowtingagnes . . .," Twitter, June 30, 2020, 3:11 a.m.

17 Kelly Ho and Tom Grundy, "Leaders of Hong Kong Pro-Democracy Group Demosisto Step Down as Security Law Passes," Hong Kong Free Press, June 30, 2020.

18 U.S. Congress, Senate, Hong Kong (Executive Calendar), 116th Cong., 2nd sess., Congressional Record 166, no. 122 (July 2, 2020): S4177.

19 Police Refuse Permission for July 1 March," Radio Television Hong Kong, June 27, 2020; Chris Buckley, "What China's New National Security Law Means for Hong Kong," New York Times, June 30, 2020.

20 "Guo'an Fa hou shiwei ruijian juxi 3500 ming gang jing jiang huigui zhengchang jingwu" [Protests saw sharp drop after passage of National Security Law, 3500 police officers will return to normal duties], uzaobao.com, July 9, 2020.

21 "Qiyi youxing' 10 ren she wei Guo'an Fa nianling zuixi 15 sui 9 ren huozhun baoshi" [In "July 1 March," 10 people were suspected of violating the National Security Law, youngest being 15 veare ald 9 weare granted hail] Stand Novas July 2, 2020

21 "Qiyi youxing" 10 ren she wei Guo'an Fa nianling zuixi 15 sui 9 ren huozhun baoshi" [In "July 1 March," 10 people were suspected of violating the National Security Law, youngest being 15 years old, 9 were granted bail], Stand News, July 2, 2020.

22 See, e.g., New York City Bar, "New York City Bar Association Statement on Hong Kong National Security Law: July 17, 2020; Amnesty International, "Hong Kong's National Security Law: 10 Things You Need to Know," July 17, 2020; Javier C. Hernández, "Harsh Penalties, Vaguely Defined Crimes: Hong Kong's Security Law Explained," New York Times, July 13, 2020.

23 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa [Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, arts. 12–14, 21.

24 Ibid., arts. 50, 60.

25 Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, passed April 4, 1990, effective July 1, 1997, art. 22; Sebastian Veg, "The 'Restructuring' of Hong Kong and the Rise of Neostatism," Tocqueville21, June 27, 2020.

26 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa [Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, art. 42; International Cov-

Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, art. 42; International Cov-

enant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 14.

27 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa [Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, art. 22.

28 See, e.g., PEN America, "PEN America: China, Saudi Arabia, Turkey Are World's Worst Jailers of Writers," May 19, 2020.

29 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo, Yianggang, Tabia Vingshangay, Weihu, Cuciin Anguar, Fo

²⁹Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa [Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, art. 24, para. 1(v); Amnesty International, "Hong Kong's National Security Law: 10 Things You Need to Know," July 17,

Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, art. 24, para. I(v); Amnesty International, "Hong Kong's National Security Law: 10 Things You Need to Know," July 17, 2020.

30 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa ILaw of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, arts. 29, 30; Amnesty International, "Hong Kong's National Security Law: 10 Things You Need to Know," July 17, 2020.

31 Phoebe Zhang, "Taiwanese, Belizean Arrested in China for Supporting Hong Kong Protests," South China Morning Post, November 30, 2019.

32 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa ILaw of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, arts. 36, 38.

33 Amnesty International, "Hong Kong's National Security Law: 10 Things You Need to Know," July 17, 2020.

34 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu Weihu Guojia Anquan Fa ILaw of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], passed and effective June 30, 2020, art. 57.

35 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Xingshi Susong Fa [PRC Criminal Procedure Law], passed July 1, 1979, amended and effective October 26, 2018, art. 75.

36 UN Committee against Torture, Concluding Observations on the Fifth Periodic Report of China, adopted by the Committee at its 1391st and 1392nd Meetings (2-3 December 2015), CAT/C/CHN/CO/5, February 3, 2016, paras. 14–15.

37 See, e.g., Ma Lianshun et al., "Xie Yang xingxun bigong an konggao houyuan tuan: Guanyu Huanqiu' Shibao deng cheng Xie Yang zao kuxing shi 'wei yinghe Xifang pingkong niezao' de shengming' (Complaint support group for torture case of Xie Yang: Declaration concerning claims made by Global Times and others that Xie Yang's torture was fabricated and was catered to the Westl,

State Council's changing the name of Hong Kong and Macau branches of Xinhua News Agencyl,

January 15, 2000.

41"22 minzhupai lihui yiyuan fa shengming pi Zhonglianban niuqu 'Jibenfa'" [22 democratic LegCo members speak up and criticize Liaison Office's distorted interpretation of "Basic Law"], Radio Television Hong Kong, April 19, 2020.

42 "Xianggang Dalushi Gonghui jiu 'Jibenfa' di 22 tiao de jinyibu shengming" [Hong Kong Bar

Association's Further Declaration on Article 22 of Basic Law], April 20, 2020.

43 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Zhongfang zhendui Meifang daya Zhongguo meiti zhu Mei jigou xingwei caiqu fanzhi cuoshi" [China takes retaliatory measures against U.S. suppression of Chinese media present in the United States], March 18, 2020; Marc Tracy, Edward Wong, and Lara Jakes, "China Announces That It Will Expel American Journalists," New York Times, March 12, 2020.

⁴⁴ Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Zhongfang zhendui Meifang daya Zhongguo meiti zhu Mei jigou xingwei caiqu fanzhi cuoshi" [China takes retaliatory measures against U.S. suppression of Chinese media present in the U.S.], March 18, 2020. ⁴⁵ Office of the Spokesperson, U.S. Department of State, "Briefing with Senior State Department Officials on the Institution of a Personnel Cap on Designated PRC State Media Entities,"

March 2, 2020. ⁴⁶Hong Kong Journalists Association, "Beijing Ban on American Journalists Regretful," March 19, 2020.

March 13, 2020.
⁴⁷ Foreign Correspondents Club, Hong Kong, "An Open Letter to the Chief Executive of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, the Hon Carrie Lam Cheng Yuet-ngor and the Director of Immigration, Erick Tsang Kwok-wai," March 20, 2020; Foreign Correspondents Club, Hong Kong, "FCCC Statement on Expulsions from China of Journalists of Three U.S. Newspapers" March 18, 2020.

⁴⁸Office of the Commissioner, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Zhugang gongshu zhenggao Xianggang waiguo jizhehui: Zhongfang fanzhi cuoshi hefa heli heqing" [Hong Kong office notice to Foreign Correspondents Club: China's retaliatory measures are legal, rational, and fair], March 18, 2020; Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, passed April 4, 1990, effective July 1, 1997, arts. 39, 154. Article 39 of the Basic Law incorporates provisions of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), one of which grants everyone the right to seek, receive and impart information. Article 154 of the Basic Law further provides that the Hong Kong government "may apply immigration controls on entry into, stay in and departure from the Region by persons from foreign states

and regions."

49 Hong Kong SAR Government, "Prohibition on Face Covering Regulation Gazetted," October

4, 2019.

50 Kwok Wing Hang and Others v Chief Executive in Council and Secretary for Justice, (2019)

Was Count of Final Appeal 2820 paras, 6, 48, 50, 51, 55, 193. Court of First Instance, Hong Kong Court of Final Appeal 2820, paras. 6, 48, 50, 51, 55, 193. ⁵¹ Ibid., paras. 48, 50, 51, 55, 193.

52 "Quanguo Renda Changweihui Fagongwei fayanren jiu Xianggang fayuan youguan sifa fuhe an panjue fabiao tanhua" [National People's Congress Standing Committee Legislative Affairs Office spokesperson delivers speech on Hong Kong judicial review case], Xinhua, November 19,

⁵³Hong Kong and Macao Affairs Office of the State Council, "Guowuyuan Gang Ao Ban fayanren dui Xianggang fayuan youguan sifa fuhe an panjue biaoshi qianglie guanzhu" [Hong Kong and Macao Affairs Office of State Council spokesperson expresses serious concern about

Kong and Macao Āffairs Office of State Council spokesperson expresses serious concern about Hong Kong court's judicial review decision], November 19, 2019. 54 "Gaoyuan cai 'jin mengmian fa' weixian zhengfu jiu 'jinji fa' shangsu dezhi" [High court rules "anti-mask ordinance" unconstitutional, government's appeal on "emergency ordinance" granted], *Ming Pao*, April 9, 2020. 55 Hong Kong and Macao Affairs Office of the State Council, "Guowuyuan Gang Ao Ban fayanren jiu Xianggang Tequ Gaodeng Fayuan youguan 'jinzhi mengmian guili' de sifa fuhe an panjue da jizhe wen" [Hong Kong and Macao Affairs Office of State Council spokesperson answers reporters' questions concerning decision by Hong Kong SAR High Court in judicial review of "anti-mask ordinance"], April 13, 2020. 56 Hong Kong Bar Association, "Statement of Hong Kong Bar Association on Comments Made by the Legislative Affairs Commission of the NPCSC Relating to High Court Judgment on the Emergency Regulations Ordinance and Prohibition on Face Covering Regulation," November 19, 2019; Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of

Emergency Regulations Ordinance and Prohibition on Face Covering Regulation," November 19, 2019; Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, passed April 4, 1990, effective July 1, 1997, art. 160.

57 Hong Kong Bar Association, "Statement of Hong Kong Bar Association on Comments Made by the Legislative Affairs Commission of the NPCSC Relating to High Court Judgment on the Emergency Regulations Ordinance and Prohibition on Face Covering Regulation," November 19, 2019; Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, passed April 4, 1990, effective July 1, 1997.

58 Verna Yu, "Exclusive: Beijing Completely Broke Their Promise on Hong Kong, Says Veteran Democrat Martin Lee," Hong Kong Free Press, April 19, 2020.

59 Liu Yaoling, "Xianggang falu jie: Zhongyang piping Xianggang fayuan jiu mengmian fa de caijue chongji sifa duli" [Hong Kong legal sector: Central authorities' criticism on Hong Kong court decision on anti-mask ordinance undermines judicial independence], Voice of America, November 19, 2019.

court decision on antermask states and the vember 19, 2019.

60 Hong Kong SAR Government, "Chief Justice Responds to Enquiries," April 15, 2020.

61 Greg Torode and James Pomfret, "Hong Kong Judges Battle Beijing over Rule of Law as Pandemic Chills Protests," Reuters, April 14, 2020.

⁶¹ Greg Torode and James Pomfret, "Hong Kong Judges Battle Beijing over Rule of Law as Pandemic Chills Protests," Reuters, April 14, 2020.
 ⁶² Tom Grundy, "Academic Dan Garrett Banned from Hong Kong after Testifying on City's Rights Situation in US," Hong Kong Free Press, September 28, 2019; Jeffie Lam, "American Author Documenting Hong Kong Protests since 2011 Says He Was Denied Entry to City for Testifying before US Congress on Anti-Government Protests," South China Morning Post, September 28, 2019.
 ⁶³ Amy Gunia, "American Correspondent Michael Yon Denied Entry to Hong Kong," Time, February 5, 2020; Committee to Protect Journalists, "US Journalist Michael Yon Barred from Entering Hong Kong," February 10, 2020.
 ⁶⁴ Amy Gunia, "The Human Rights Watch Head Was Barred from Entering Hong Kong. Activists See Worrying Trend," Time, January 13, 2020; Nectar Gan, "Human Rights Watch Head Says He Was Denied Entry to Hong Kong to Launch Report Critical of China," CNN, January 12, 2020.

Says He Was Denied Entry to Hong Kong to Launch Report Critical of China," CNN, January 12, 2020.

65 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "2019 nian 12 yue 2 ri Waijiaobu fayanren Hua Chunying zhuchi lixing jizhehui" [December 2, 2019, Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson Hua Chunying holds regular press conference], December 2, 2019.

66 Brian C. H. Fong, "Autonomy Without Democracy Is Proving Unsustainable in Hong Kong," The Diplomat, March 24, 2020; Brian C. H. Fong, Network DIPLO, "2019 Hong Kong's Autonomy Report," February 2020.

67 John Sudworth, "Simon Cheng: Former UK Consulate Worker Says He Was Tortured in China," BBC, November 20, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, "For the Record: An Enemy of the State," Facebook post, November 19, 2019.

68 John Sudworth, "Simon Cheng: Former UK Consulate Worker Says He Was Tortured in China," BBC, November 20, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, "For the Record: An Enemy of the State," Facebook post, November 20, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, "For the Record: An Enemy of the State," Facebook post, November 19, 2019.

Facebook post, November 19, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, "For the Record: An Enemy of the State,"

China," BBC, November 20, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, "For the Record: An Enemy of the State," Facebook post, November 19, 2019.

70 Legislative Council, Bills Committee on Guangzhou-Shenzhen-Hong Kong Express Rail Link (Co-location) Bill, "Background Brief Prepared by the Legislative Council Secretariat," February

(Co-location) Bill, "Background Brief Prepared by the Legislative Council Secretariat," February 9, 2018, last updated April 24, 2018, items 6–13.

To John Sudworth, "Simon Cheng: Former UK Consulate Worker Says He Was Tortured in China," BBC, November 20, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, "For the Record: An Enemy of the State," Facebook post, November 19, 2019.

Says He Was Tortured in China," BBC, November 20, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, "For the Record: An Enemy of the State," Facebook post, November 20, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, "For the Record: An Enemy of the State," Facebook post, November 19, 2019.

China, BBC, November 20, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, For the Record: An Enemy of the State, Facebook post, November 19, 2019.

73 John Sudworth, "Simon Cheng: Former UK Consulate Worker Says He Was Tortured in China," BBC, November 20, 2019; Cheng Man Kit, "For the Record: An Enemy of the State," Facebook post, November 19, 2019.

74 Ningbo Intermediate People's Court, "Gui Minhai wei jingwai feifa tigong qingbao an yishen

74 Ningbo Intermediate People's Court, "Gui Minhai wei jingwai feifa tigong qingbao an yishen xuanpan" [First instance judgment announced in case concerning Gui Minhai illegally providing state secrets and intelligence for overseas entities], February 24, 2020.
 75 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "2020 nian 2 yue 25 ri Waijiaobu fayanren Zhao Lijian zhuchi lixing jizhehui" [February 25, 2020, Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson Zhao Lijian holds regular press conference], February 25, 2020.
 76 Lily Kuo, "Hong Kong Bookseller Gui Minhai Jailed for 10 Years in China," Guardian, February 25, 2020.
 77 Amnesty International, "Urgent Action: Bookseller Sentenced to 10 Years in Prison," ASA 17/1884/2020, March 3, 2020. See also Joyce Huang, "Hong Kong Bookseller Sentencing Sends Chilling Warning to China Dissidents," Voice of America, February 25, 2020.
 78 Legislative Council of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region. "Fugitive Offenders

17/1884/2020, March 3, 2020. See also Joyce Huang, "Hong Kong Bookseller Sentencing Sends Chilling Warning to China Dissidents," Voice of America, February 25, 2020.

78 Legislative Council of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, "Fugitive Offenders and Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters Legislation (Amendment) Bill 2019," Explanatory Memorandum, para. 1(b); Legislative Council of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, "Legislative Council Brief: Fugitive Offenders and Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters Legislation (Amendment) Bill 2019," SBCR 1/2716/19, items 7(b), 13(b), 15(a)(ii), 17. See also Hong Kong Bar Association, "A Brief Guide to Issues Arising from the Fugitive Offenders and Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters Legislation (Amendment) Bill 2019," June 6, 2019; Michael C. Davis, "Debate over Hong Kong's Proposed Extradition Law Devolves into a Scuffle in the Legislative Council," Washington Post, May 11, 2019.

79 "Gang minjian tuanti fan xiuding taofan tiaoli danyou Xianggang cheng guoji jiaohuan renzhi jidi" [Hong Kong civil groups oppose revision to fugitive bill, worry Hong Kong will become a location for hostage exchanges], Voice of America, February 21, 2019; American Chamber of Commerce in Hong Kong, "Press Release: Fugitive Offenders Ordinance," March 29, 2019; Nikki Sun, "Pressure Rises for Hong Kong to Drop Extradition Law Proposal," Nikkei Asian Review, March 11, 2019; Hong Kong Bar Association, "Observations of the Hong Kong Bar Association ('HKBA') on the Security Bureau's Proposal to Amend the Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters Ordinance, Cap. 525 ('MLAO') and the Fugitive Offenders Ordinance, Cap. 503 ('FOO')," March 4, 2019; Jason Y. Ng, Progressive Lawyers Group, "Dangerous and Unnecessary: Why Hong Kong's Extradition Proposal Is a Legislative Menace," Hong Kong Free Press, March 3, 2019; Human Rights Watch, "Hong Kong: Scrap Proposed Extradition Changes," March 31, 2019.

25, 2019.

87 Shibani Mahtani, "Coronavirus Is Fueling New Protests in Hong Kong. Authorities Aim to Arrest Their Way Out," Washington Post, March 1, 2020.

88 "Police Break Up Protest over Fo Tan Quarantine Plan," Radio Television Hong Kong, Feb-

ruary 9, 2020.

ruary 9, 2020.

Severna Yu, Helen Davidson, and Lily Kuo, "Hong Kong Protests: Police Fire Teargas as Thousands Rally Against Beijing's National Security Law," *Guardian*, May 24, 2020; "Quanguo Renda Xianfa he Falu Weiyuanhui zhaokai quanti huiyi dui Minfa Dian cao'an, jianli jianquan Xianggang Tebie Xingzhengqu weihu guojia anquan de falu zhidu he zhixing jizhi de jueding cao'an jinxing tongyi shenyi" [NPC Constitution and Legal Committee convenes plenary session to examine, in a unified fashion, draft on Civil Code and draft of decision on building and improving legal system and enforcement mechanism for protecting national security in Hong Kong Special Administrative Region], *Xinhua*, May 26, 2020.

90 Lin Zuwei, "Xianggang Zhan Zhong wu zhounian: Cong yushan yundong de 'he li fei' dao 'fan song Zhong' de 'yong wu'" [Fifth anniversary of Occupy Central in Hong Kong: From "peaceful, rational, and nonviolence" in Umbrella Movement to "valor" in "anti-extradition to China"],

BBC, September 27, 2019.

91 Luisa Tam, "The Dilemma for the 'Peaceful, Rational, and Non-Violent' Hongkongers,"

South China Morning Post, November 25, 2019; Mary Hui, "What the Hong Kong Protests Can
Teach the World about Enduring Social Movements," Quartz, November 19, 2019; Amnesty
International, "Hong Kong: Police Must End Excessive Force against Largely Peaceful Protest,"

June 12, 2019.

⁹² See, e.g., Hong Kong SAR Government, "Lifahui liu ti: shiyi yue shiyi ri jingcha kaiqiang shijian" [LegCo Six Topic: November 11 incident in which police opened firel, November 27, 2019; Kelly Ho, "'Playing the Victim': Hong Kong Democrat Slams Police Force after Top Cop Denies Brutality Accusations at UN," Hong Kong Free Press, March 11, 2020.

⁹³ Progressive Scholars Group, "Silencing Millions: Unchecked Violations of Internationally Recognized Human Rights by the Hong Kong Police," January 2020, para. 70.

⁹⁴ See, e.g., Human Rights Watch, "Hong Kong: Police Should Exercise Restraint," August 14, 2019; Amnesty International, "Hong Kong: Lack of Accountability for Police Violence Could Fuel Unrest," March 5, 2020.

⁹⁵ Amnesty International "Hong Kong: Arbitrary Arrests. Brutal Beatings and Torture in Po-

Unrest," March 5, 2020.

95 Amnesty International, "Hong Kong: Arbitrary Arrests, Brutal Beatings and Torture in Police Detention Revealed," September 19, 2019.

96 UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Press Briefing Note on Hong Kong, China," August 13, 2019.

97 Code of Conduct for Law Enforcement Officials, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 34/169 of December 17, 1979, art. 3; UN Basic Principles on the Use of Force and Firearms by Law Enforcement Officials, adopted by the Eighth UN Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, Havana, Cuba (August 27–September 7, 1990), A/CONF.144/28/Rev.1, principle 9. See also Amnesty International, "How Not to Police a Protest: Unlawful Use of Force by Hong Kong Police," ASA 17/0576/2019, June 21, 2019; Chinese Human Rights Defenders et al., "Open Letter from 35 NGOs Calling for an Independent Commission of Inquiry into Use of Force by Hong Kong Police on June 12, 2019," June 30, 2019.

98 For more examples of misconduct by Hong Kong police, see Hong Kong Police Force Investigation Report, "Statutory Powers and Monitoring of the Hong Kong Police Force," accessed May 31, 2020.

tigation Report, "Statutory Powers and Monitoring of the Hong Kong Force, accessed May 31, 2020.

99 Hong Kong Bar Association, "Statement of the Hong Kong Bar Association (HKBA) on Police Action in Relation to Public Protests," September 3, 2019; Lily Kuo and Erin Hale, "Hong Kong Protests: Riot Police Storm Metro Station With Batons," *Guardian*, September 1, 2019; Phila Siu, Alvin Lum, and Zoe Low, "Chaos on Hong Kong's MTR Network as Police Chase Protesters into Station and Arrest 63," *South China Morning Post*, September 1, 2019; "Lawyers Decry Indiscriminate Attacks on Train Passengers at Prince Edward," *Standard*, September 3, 2019; Law Society of Hong Kong, "Statement by the Law Society of Hong Kong," September 3, 2019

2019; Law Society of Hong Kong, "Statement by the Law Society of Hong Kong," September 3, 2019.

100 "Our Business," MTR, accessed May 31, 2020.

101 Vincent Wong, "The '831' Prince Edward MTR Incident Proves Hong Kong Urgently Needs Access to Information Reform," Hong Kong Free Press, September 22, 2019.

102 Vincent Wong, "The '831' Prince Edward MTR Incident Proves Hong Kong Urgently Needs Access to Information Reform," Hong Kong Free Press, September 22, 2019; International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 19.

103 Daniel Victor and Elaine Yu, "A Man or a 'Yellow Object?" Hong Kong Police Dispute Assault Allegations," New York Times, September 25, 2019; Zoe Low, "Hong Kong Police Slammed for 'Kicking Man in an Alley and Referring to Him as a Yellow Object When Questioned' in Online Post by Self-Proclaimed Family Member," South China Morning Post, September 27, 2019.

104 Daniel Victor and Elaine Yu, "A Man or a 'Yellow Object?" Hong Kong Police Dispute Assault Allegations," New York Times, September 25, 2019; Zoe Low, "Hong Kong Police Dispute Assault Allegations," New York Times, September 25, 2019; Zoe Low, "Hong Kong Police Slammed for 'Kicking Man in an Alley and Referring to Him as a Yellow Object When Questioned' in Online Post by Self-Proclaimed Family Member," South China Morning Post, September 27, 2019; Vivian Lin and Jasmine Leung, "Protect the Children': Hong Kong Free Press, September 8, 2019.

Softly but Carry a Stick," Agence France-Presse, reprinted in Hong Kong Free Press, September 8, 2019.

105 Clare Jim, "Hong Kong Police Change Guidelines on Use of Force in Protests: Documents," Reuters, October 3, 2019; Zheng Qiuling, "(Taofan tiaoli) Jing xiuding wuli zhiyin jinggun you "zhongji wuqi" gai shu di shashangli" [(Fugitive ordinance) Police amends guidance on use of force, police baton changed from "intermediate class weapon" to low-level lethal weapon], Hong Kong 01, October 4, 2019.

106 Mike Ives, "Hong Kong Police Shoot a Protester, 18, with a Live Bullet for the First Time," New York Times, November 8, 2019. Despite the Police Commissioner's claim that the officer issued a verbal warning, the video does not show that he did.

107 Keith Bradsher, Mike Ives, and Elaine Yu, "Hong Kong Protests Led a Student to Activism, Then to the Point of a Gun," New York Times, October 2, 2019.

108 "Shiyi zhongqiang nansheng beikong baodong xi jing pianduan zheng gang jing she cha zang jiahuo" [Young man in October 1 incident charged with riot and assaulting a police officer, footage proves Hong Kong police planting evidence], Radio Free Asia, October 3, 2019.

109 "Xianggang jingcha zai Xiwanhe kaiqiang yi shidan jin juli jizhong heiyiren" [Hong Kong police opened fire in Sai Wan Ho, hits black-clad person at close range with live ammunition], BBC, November 11, 2019; "Jingyuan Xiwanhe kaiqiang dazhuan shengming wei xu qie you shenzang banbian gan" [Police in Sai Wan Ho open fire, college student in critical condition, needs to remove right kidney and half a liver], Radio Free Asia, November 11, 2019.

¹¹⁰ Hong Kong SAR Government, "Lifahui wu ti: Jingwuyuan zai gongzhong huodong de zhifa xingdong" [LegCo topic five: Law enforcement operations in public places by police officers], November 27, 2019.

111 Progressive Scholars Group, "Silencing Millions: Unchecked Violations of Internationally Recognized Human Rights by the Hong Kong Police," February 2020, paras. 89, 120, 121, 126.

112 Amnesty International, "Hong Kong: Arbitrary Arrests, Brutal Beatings and Torture in Po-

lice Detention Revealed," September 19, 2019.

113 Demosisto, "EXPOSED: Protesters Tells How Political Prisoners are Targeted and Tortured in Prison," [Video file], YouTube, May 4, 2020.

115 Zhang Meihua, "Zui weng yi zao jing 'sixing' shizhu erzi pi jingfang wuxin diaocha gongkai CCTV pian shi genjin" [Drunk man believed to have been "tortured" by police, victim's son criticizes police for not wanting to investigate until CCTV footage was publicized], Hong Kong 01, August 21, 2019; "Gang jing sixing nueda laoweng zao tingzhi, fayuan jin shenli zuigao ke pan 3 nian" [Hong Kong police who tortured and assaulted old man face suspension, court hears case

August 21, 2019; "Gang jing sixing nueda laoweng zao tingzhi, fayuan jin shenli zuigao ke pan 3 nian" [Hong Kong police who tortured and assaulted old man face suspension, court hears case today, maximum sentence being 3 years], Sinchew, August 22, 2019.

116 Danny Lee, "Lawyers for Hong Kong Teen Who Claims She Was Gang-Raped by Police Accuse City's Top Cop of Trying to Undermine Case," South China Morning Post, January 18, 2020; Vidler & Co. Solicitors, "Criminal Investigation into Allegation of Rape inside Tsuen Wan Police Station," Facebook post, January 17, 2020.

117 Vidler & Co. Solicitors, "Criminal Investigation into Allegation of Rape inside Tsuen Wan Police Station," Facebook post, January 17, 2020.

118 "6 yue zhi jin jingfang yi shiyong 1 wan 6 qian mei cuileidan 1 wan fa xiangjiao dan" [Police have used 16,000 tear gas canisters and 10,000 rubber bullet rounds since June], Radio Television Hong Kong, December 9, 2019.

119 Miriam Berger, "Nonlethal Weapons' Fired at Protesters in Hong Kong, Chile and Iraq Are Having Very Dangerous—Even Deadly—Effects," Washington Post, November 23, 2019; Darren Mann, "Less-Lethal Weapons Such as Rubber Bullets and Beanbag Rounds Can Be Deadly, Too," South China Morning Post, June 25, 2019.

120 UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, Guidance on Less-Lethal Weapons in Law Enforcement, Advance Edited Version, 2020, paras. 3.1, 6.3.2, 6.3.3.

121 Ryan Ho Kilpatrick, "An Eye for an Eye: Hong Kong Protests Get Figurehead in Woman Injured by Police," Guardian, August 16, 2019; Dainius Puras, Leigh Toomey, Clement Nyaletsossi Voule, Joseph Cannataci, United Nations, "Mandates of the Special Rapporteur on the Rights to Freedom of Peaceful Assembly and of Association and the Special Rapporteur on the Rights to Freedom of Peaceful Assembly and of Association and the Special Rapporteur on the Rights to Freedom of Peaceful Assembly and of Association and the Special Rapporteur on the Rights to Freedom of Peaceful Assembly and of Association and the Special Rapporteu

tember 8, 2019, 9:44 a.m.

125 Hong Kong Apple Daily, "Jing lin chetui 'luo weicai' keyi xiang jizhe shouzhi cuileidan"
[Police "drawing the last win" before retreating, intentionally throw tear gas canister at journalists], Facebook post, October 20, 2019.

 126 Ibid.
 127 Zhang Meihua and Zheng Qiuling, "(11.2 jihui) Cuileidan re rong dimian? Lu Jueqiang: Wailai yali zaocheng xianru xianxiang" [(11.2 assembly) Teargas canister melting the ground? Lo Kok Keung: External force causes sinking], Hong Kong 01, November 4, 2019.
 128 Kris Cheng, "Hong Kong Riot Police Target Journalists during Sunday Unrest, as Reporter Shot in the Eye with Projectile," Hong Kong Free Press, September 30, 2019; Tom Grundy, "Journalist Shot in Face with Hong Kong Police Projectile Will Lose Sight Permanently in Right Eye, Lawyer Says," Hong Kong Free Press, October 2, 2019.
 129 Kris Cheng, "Hong Kong Riot Police Target Journalists during Sunday Unrest, as Reporter Shot in the Eye with Projectile," Hong Kong Free Press, September 30, 2019.
 130 "Hong Kong Reporter Diagnosed with Chloracne after Tear Gas Exposure, Prompting Public Health Concerns," Hong Kong Free Press, November 14, 2019; Steve Shaw, "Legal Action Launched over Hong Kong Police's Use of Tear Gas on Democracy Protestors," Byline Times, January 31, 2020. January 31, 2020.

January 31, 2020.

¹³¹ Baskut Tuncak and Clement Nyal'etsossi Voule, United Nations, "Mandates of the Special Rapporteur on the Implications for Human Rights of the Environmentally Sound Management and Disposal of Hazardous Substances and Wastes and the Special Rapporteur on the Rights to Freedom of Peaceful Assembly and of Association," AL CHN 2/2020, January 29, 2020.

¹³² "Xianggang shiwei: Zhongwen Daxue cheng shouge fasheng da guimo chongtu de xiaoyuan 'zhanchang,' xuanbu tiqian fangjia," [Hong Kong protests: Chinese University becomes first campus "battlefield" of large-scale clash, declares early vacation], BBC, November 14, 2019; Li Yinglin, Chen Nuoxi, and Xu Jiachun, "(11.11 Sanba, Zhongda) Fang bao jing ru xiaoyuan qusan beibu shiweizhe zao tuoxing 50 mi" [(11.11 Three-strikes, CUHK) Anti-riot police enter campus to disperse crowd, arrested protester dragged 50 meters], Hong Kong 01, November 11, 2019; "Xianggang Ligong Daxue 'weicheng' jiechu fengsuo: Yi wen kandong 13 tian li fasheng le shemme" [Hong Kong Polytechnic University "Fortress Besieged" ended: One article explains what happened in 13 days], BBC, November 29, 2019.

¹³³Kris Cheng, "CUHK Announces Premature End to Semester as Hong Kong Universities Switch to Online Teaching," *Hong Kong Free Press*, November 13, 2019; "Jingfang zuo she 1567 mei cuileidan 1312 xiangjiaodan 380 budaidan" [Police shot 1567 tear gas canisters, 1312 rubber bullets, and 380 bean bag rounds yesterday], *Radio Television Hong Kong*, November 13, 2019; Huang Shunxiang, "Gang jing kuang she 3439 mei danyao zhishao 1100 ren zao jubu ji dengji" [Hong Kong police recklessly shot 3439 rounds, at least 1100 people arrested and booked], *Newtalk*, November 19, 2019.

Newtalk, November 19, 2019.

134 "Xianggang Ligong Daxue 'weicheng' jiechu fengsuo: Yi wen kandong 13 tian li fasheng le shenme" [Hong Kong Polytechnic University "Fortress Besieged" ended: One article explains what happened in 13 days], BBC, November 29, 2019.

135 "Xianggang Ligong Daxue 'weicheng' shangbing, youzhe cheli" [Hong Kong Polytechnic University "blockade," injured, sick, and young retreat], Deutsche Welle, November 19, 2019; Public Order Ordinance (Cap. 245), sec. 19(2).

136 Liu Yuyi and Yu Meixia, "Lida chongtu: Bei wei liangri, yu baiming xuesheng bei dailing lichang, xiaoyuan reng you shiweizhe wei chezou" [Clash at Polytechnic University: Surrounded for two days, over hundred students escorted away from scene, some students have not retreated and remain on campus], Initium, November 17, 2019.

137 Alvin, "Lida shiweizhe cheye bei jingfang baowei duoren beibu, zuo zuihuai dasuan 'Liusi 2.0, sishou dao zuihou yike" [Polytechnic University protesters surrounded by police during the night, many arrested, prepared for the worst, "June 4th 2.0, defend to the death until the end"], News Lens, November 18, 2019.

138 Darren Mann, "International Humanitarian Norms Are Violated in Hong Kong," Lancet, November 21, 2019.

¹³⁹ Ibid.

Jold.
 Joles, "Anger after Hong Kong Police Detain Medics Providing Protest Care," Al Jazeera, November 27, 2019.

¹⁴¹Darren Mann, "International Humanitarian Norms Are Violated in Hong Kong," Lancet,

November 21, 2019.

 142 Dainius Puras, Leigh Toomey, Clement Nyaletsossi Voule, Joseph Cannataci, United Nations, "Mandates of the Special Rapporteur on the Right of Everyone to the Enjoyment of the Highest Attainable Standard of Physical and Mental Health; the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention; the Special Rapporteur on the Rights to Freedom of Peaceful Assembly and of Association and the Special Rapporteur on the Right to Privacy," AL CHN 3/2020, February 19,

Detention; the Special Rapporteur on the Right to Freedom of Peaceful Assembly and of Association and the Special Rapporteur on the Right to Privacy," AL CHN 3/2020, February 19, 2020.

143 Kelvin Chan, "Hong Kong Reporter Accuses Police of Violence against Media," Associated Press, October 28, 2019; Kris Cheng, "Video: Reporter Stages Protest at Hong Kong Police Press Conference over Treatment of Journalists," Hong Kong Free Press, October 28, 2019.

144 "Bentai chezhang cheng zai jingshu zao baoli duidai youbian mian xia'e gulie xu dong shoushu reng liuyi" [This station's driver treated violently at police station, right jaw fractured, requires operation and hospitalization], Now News, October 14, 2019.

145 Hong Kong Journalists Association, "Hong Kong Journalists Association Strongly Condemns the Police Officers for Unreasonably Attacking Journalists and Urges Police to Correct Disciplinary Problems," December 21, 2019; Hong Kong Journalists Association and Hong Kong Press Photographers Association, "Joint Statement by Hong Kong Journalists Association and Hong Kong Press Photographers Association: Strongly Condemn the Police and Rally for Attacking Journalists and Reaffirmed that the Fourth Right as Involable," December 16, 2019.

146 Hong Kong Journalists Association, "Hong Kong Journalists Association Strongly Condemns the Police Officers for Unreasonably Attacking Journalists and Urges Police to Correct Disciplinary Problems," December 21, 2019; Hong Kong Journalists Association and Hong Kong Press Photographers Association: Strongly Condemn the Police and Rally for Attacking Journalists and Reaffirmed that the Fourth Right as Involable," December 16, 2019.

147 "(Dipian) 'Lichang' jizhe bei jing jiecha jing xiang jingtou zhanshi jizhe shenfenzheng qiangduo hui jizhe shouji" [(Watch footage) Stand News journalist stopped and questioned by police, police shows journalist's ID in front of camera, grabs and destroys journalist's cellphone], Stand News, January 19, 2020.

148 Ibid.
 149 International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 25.
 150 Mak Yin-ting, "DQ fengyun zaiqi Huang Zhifeng deng siming canxuanren bei wen zhengjian 'guangfu Xianggang shidai geming' cheng xin hongxian" [Disqualification storm rises again, four candidates including Joshua Wong asked about "liberate Hong Kong, revolution of our time" becomes new red line], Radio France Internationale, October 15, 2019.
 151 Alvin Lum, "Decision to Ban Hong Kong Pro-Democracy Activist Joshua Wong from District Council Elections May Face Challenge in Court," South China Morning Post, October 29, 2019

2019.

2019.

152 Mak Yin-ting, "Canxuan diqu yihui yi bei DQ Zhongzhi Huang Zhifeng chi guanyuan zhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang jingcha" [Disqualified even when running for local-level counzhengzhi shaixuan lunwei sixiang shaixuan lunwei s cil, Demosisto Joshua Wong criticizes officials carrying out political filtering, downgraded to become ideological police], Radio France Internationale, November 24, 2019; Li Chengxin, "Xuanju qianshao? Huang Zhifeng shenqing fuhe xuanju zhuren DQ quan" [Election outpost scout? Joshua Wong applies to review returning officer's authority to disqualify candidate], *Deutsche Welle*, November 3, 2019.

153 District Councils Ordinance (Cap. 547), sec. 61; Legislative Council Ordinance (Cap. 542),

sec. 20W; Chief Executive Election Ordinance (Cap. 569), Sch. Election Committee, Part 2. The District Council primarily advises the government on community-level issues, but has broader influence in the political structure, as a certain number of seats are reserved for District Council.

cillors in the LegCo and in the Chief Executive Election Committee.

¹⁵⁴ District Council Election 2019, "Quyihui jianjie" [Brief introduction of district councils], September 24, 2019; Hong Kong SAR Government, "Dangxuan Qu Yiyuan mingdan" [List of elected District Councillors], November 25, 2019; Shibani Mahtani, Simon Denyer, Tiffany Liang, and Anna Kam, "Hong Kong's Pro-Democracy Parties Sweep Pro-Beijing Establishment Aside in Local Elections," Washington Post, November 24, 2019; Keith Bradsher, "Hong Kong Election Landslide Signals More Frictions with Beijing," New York Times, November 25, 2019.

155-"Fan xiuli shiwei 7613 ren beibu 78 ren xu chengdan falu houguo," [7613 people arrested in anti-extradition bill amendment protests, 78 must face legal consequences], Radio Television

1018 Aum Shiwei 1013 ren beibu 78 ren xu chengdan falu houguo," [7613 people arrested in anti-extradition bill amendment protests, 78 must face legal consequences], Radio Television Hong Kong, April 3, 2020.

156 See, e.g., "(Taofan tiaoli) Beibuzhe jian lushi bei ju renquan jiancha: Xianggang mianlin dinsuo weijian rendao weiji" [(Fugitive ordinance) Arrestees denied lawyer, human rights monitor: Hong Kong faces unprecedented human rights crisis], Ming Pao, August 13, 2019; "Yiwu lushi: Jing zhi zhiyuan rexian 'wu xi lushi' ju beibuzhe zhidian" [Volunteer lawyer: Police say support hotline "isn't lawyer," refuse to let arrestees make calls], Ming Pao, November 4, 2019; "(8.11 beibuzhe) Duoren zao yisong Wenjindu Xinwuling kouliu lushi tousu bei zu wu dangshiren jingfang guaduan dianhua" [(8.11 arrestee) Many people transferred to San Uk Ling in Man Kam To for detention, lawyers complain about meetings with clients being obstructed, police hang up the line], Stand News, August 12, 2019.

157 "Yiwu lushi: Jing zhi zhiyuan rexian 'wu xi lushi' ju beibuzhe zhidian" [Volunteer lawyer: Police say support hotline "isn't lawyer," refuse to let arrestees make calls], Ming Pao, November 4, 2019.

158 [bid.
159 [bid.

159 Ibid.

159 Ibid.

160 Independent Police Complaints Council Ordinance (Cap. 604), secs. 5, 8; Hong Kong SAR Government, "LCQ 1: IPCC's Work," November 20, 2019.

161 Independent Police Complaints Council, "IPCC Forms International Expert Panel to Facilitate Its Study on Recent Public Order Events," August 23, 2019; Independent Police Complaints Council, "IPCC Announces Membership of International Expert Panel," September 4, 2019.

162 "Overseas Experts to Quit Police Watchdog Panel," Radio Television Hong Kong, December 11, 2019; "IPCC Needs More Powers Says Expert Panel," Radio Television Hong Kong, November 10, 2019; Clifford Stott (@cliffordstott), "International Experts Panel for Hong Kong Independent Police Complaints Council study into the disturbances concludes a need to substantially enhance IPCC capacity, which if addressed may allow their Thematic Study to provide a compelling case for next steps.," Twitter, November 9, 2019, 3:44 a.m.

163 Hong Kong SAR Government, "LCQ 1: IPCC's Work," November 20, 2019; "Jianzhipai zhudao jianduhui ni zhudong diaocha 612 chongtu" [Pro-establishment camp takes the lead, IPCC proposes to proactively investigate 612 clash], am730, June 28, 2019; Hong Kong Police Force Investigation Report, "Statutory Powers and Monitoring of the Hong Kong Police Force," accessed May 31, 2020.

Proce proposes to proactively investigate o12 clashi, ami 30, suite 20, 2015; floing Rong Foince Force Investigation Report, "Statutory Powers and Monitoring of the Hong Kong Police Force," accessed May 31, 2020.

164 Helen Lo, "Letters: As Long as Hong Kong Police Provoke Instead of Remedy, Peace in the City Will Remain Elusive," South China Morning Post, November 5, 2019.

165 Hong Kong SAR Government, Police General Orders, accessed June 2, 2020; Zhuang Xiaotong, "Jingyuan jiti bu chushi weirenzheng ruhe zhujjiu? Dazhuang Shi Shuming: Duli diaocha shi weiyi fangfa" [How to pursue accountability when police collectively refuse to display warrant cards? Barrister Shi Shuming: Independent investigation unit is the only solution], CitizenNews, October 7, 2019; "Li Jiachao jiang dahua 612 sulong mei bianhao zhenxiang weihe?" [John Lee lied; what is the truth behind June 12 raptors not having ID numbers?], Stand News, June 20, 2019; "Video: Uproar after Plainclothes Hong Kong Police Subdue Men at Bus Stop in Ngau Tau Kok," Hong Kong Free Press, September 15, 2019.

166 See, e.g., "(Taofan tiaoli) Gejie cu chengli duli diaocha weiyuanhui (liebiao buduan gengxin)" [(Fugitive ordinance) Different sectors push for establishment of independent investigation commission (list continues to be updated)], Ming Pao, July 26, 2019; "Xianggang Dalushi Gonghui jiu chengli duli diaocha weiyuanhui de yijianshu" [Hong Kong Bar Association's opinion letter on establishing independent investigation commission], inMedia HK, January 21, 2020; "Li Guoneng pinglun 'taofan tiaoli' xiuli fengbo Yingwen quanwen" [Andrew Li discusses "fugitive ordinance" amendment crisis entire text in English], Ming Pao, July 9, 2019; Gary Cheung, "Hong Kong Protests: Double Blow for Carrie Lam as Judges Snub Chance to Lead Investigation into Unrest, and Beijing Rules Out Inquiry into Police Use of Force," South China Morning Post, December 21, 2019.

Lead Investigation into Unrest, and Beijing Rules Out Inquiry into Police Use of Force, "South China Morning Post, December 21, 2019.

167 Commissions of Inquiry Ordinance (Cap. 86), secs. 4, 10, 11.

168 David Reid, "Hong Kong Leader Carrie Lam Rejects Independent Inquiry into Police Handling of Protests," CNBC, January 21, 2020.

169 Independent Police Complaints Council, "A Thematic Study by the IPCC on the Public Order Events Arising from the Fugitive Offenders Bill since June 2019 and the Police Actions in Response," adopted April 24, 2020, paras. 6.68, 11.56; Shibani Mahtani, "Hong Kong Watchdog Absolves Police over Protest Crackdown, Dimming Prospects of Accountability," Washington Post. May 15, 2020.

dog Absolves Police over Protest Crackdown, Dimming Prospects of Accountability," Washington Post, May 15, 2020.

170 Shibani Mahtani, "Hong Kong Watchdog Absolves Police Over Protest Crackdown, Dimming Prospects of Accountability," Washington Post, May 15, 2020; Natasha Khan, "Hong Kong Watchdog Backs Police Use of Force on Protesters; Opponents Say 'It's a Joke,'" Wall Street Journal, May 15, 2020.

171 "Xianggang falu jie sanqian ren zai youxing chu she duli diaocha weiyuanhui zhiyi xuanzexing jiankong" [Three thousand people from Hong Kong legal sector march again to call for establishment of independent investigation commission, question selective prosecution], Sing Tao Daily, August 7, 2019. See also International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, preamble, art. 26. March 23, 1976, preamble, art. 26.

172 Rosemarie Ho, "The Hong Kongers Building a Case Against the Police," Nation, November 27, 2019; Netizens Organizing Police Abuse Investigation Data, "Statutory Powers and Monitoring of the Hong Kong Police Force, Investigation Report," LG2019/002, September 2019.
173 Zoe Suen, "How Hong Kong's Protest Uniform Changed a Market," Business of Fashion, November 7, 2019; Yanan Wang, "Who Are the Men in White behind Hong Kong's Mob Attack?," Associated Press, July 24, 2019; Laignee Barron, "Suspected Triad' Gangs Mark Dangerous New Phase in Hong Kong's Crisis," Time, July 23, 2019; Jeffie Lam, Danny Mok, and Alvin Lum, "At Least 45 Injured as Rod-Wielding Mob Dressed in White Rampage through Yuen Long MTR Station, Beating Screaming Protesters," South China Morning Post, July 22, 2019.
174 Zoe Suen, "How Hong Kong's Protest Uniform Changed a Market," Business of Fashion, November 7, 2019; Yanan Wang, "Who Are the Men in White behind Hong Kong's Mob Attack?," Associated Press, July 24, 2019; Laignee Barron, "Suspected Triad' Gangs Mark Dangerous New Phase in Hong Kong's Crisis," Time, July 23, 2019; Jeffie Lam, Danny Mok, and Alvin Lum, "At Least 45 Injured as Rod-Wielding Mob Dressed in White Rampages Through Yuen Long MTR Station, Beating Screaming Protesters," South China Morning Post, July 22, 2019.
175 Jeffie Lam, Danny Mok, and Alvin Lum, "At Least 45 Injured as Rod-Wielding Mob Dressed in White Rampages Through Yuen Long MTR Station, Beating Screaming Protesters," South China Morning Post, July 22, 2019.
176 Jeffie Lam, Danny Mok, and Alvin Lum, "At Least 45 Injured as Rod-Wielding Mob Dressed in White Rampages through Yuen Long MTR Station, Beating Screaming Protesters," South China Morning Post, July 22, 2019.
177 Independent Police Complaints Council, "A Thematic Study by the IPCC on the Public Order Events Arising from the Fugitive Offenders Bill Since June 2019 and the Police Actions in Response," May 15, 2020, paras. 10.68, 10.137.
178 Representative Eliot L. Engel and Representative Michael McCaul, Co

2020.

179 Kris Cheng, "Ex-Student Leader Arrested in Relation to Storming of the Legislature, as Round-Up of Hong Kong Activists Continues," Hong Kong Free Press, August 30, 2019; Emily Tsang, Teddy Ng, and Nectar Gan, "Two Hong Kong Lawmakers Arrested for Protest-Related Offences Released on Bail After Being Held by Police Overnight," South China Morning Post, August 31, 2019; Felix Tam and Twinnie Siu, "Hong Kong Activists Arrested Including Joshua Wong in Crackdown on Protests," Reuters, August 29, 2019; Holmes Chan and Tom Grundy, "Hong Kong Lawmakers Jeremy Tam and Au Nok-hin Arrested, as Police Continue Round-Up of Democrats," Hong Kong Free Press, August 30, 2019.

180 Emily Tsang, Teddy Ng, and Nectar Gan, "Two Hong Kong Lawmakers Arrested for Protest-Related Offences Released on Bail after Being Held by Police Overnight," South China Morning Post. August 31, 2019.

Morning Post, August 31, 2019.

181 See, e.g., Cui Tianye and Fu Guohao, "Kuaixun! "Gangdu" fenzi Huang Zhifeng jin zao ¹⁸¹ See, e.g., Cui Tianye and Fu Guohao, "Kuaixun! "Gangdu" fenzi Huang Zhifeng jin zao beibu, beikong sanxiang zuiming" [Express news! "Hong Kong independence" activist Joshua Wong arrested this morning, charged with three crimes], *Global Times*, August 30, 2019; "Gang du' zhuzhi toumu Huang Zhifeng, Chen Haotian, Zhou Ting bei jubu" ["Hong Kong independence" organization leaders Joshua Wong, Chan Ho-tin, and Agnes Chow arrested], *Xinhua*, August 30, 2019.
¹⁸² Kris Cheng, "Hong Kong Bans Activist Joshua Wong from Standing in District Election Race," *Hong Kong Free Press*, October 29, 2019.
¹⁸³ Elaine Yu, "Jimmy Lai, Hong Kong Media Baron, Is Arrested over Role in Protests," *New York Times*, February 28, 2020.
¹⁸⁴ "Hong Kong Police Arrest Martin Lee
¹³ Other Pro-Demogracy Figures" *Padio Free Asia*

184 'Hong Kong Police Arrest Martin Lee, 13 Other Pro-Democracy Figures," *Radio Free Asia*, April 18, 2020; "(She fan song Zhong youxing wei 'Gong'an Tiaoli') Wu Jiayi, Li Zhuming, Li Zhiying deng 15 minzhupai zhongjian beibu" ((Suspected of violating "Public Order Ordinance" in anti-extradition march) 15 democratic camp backbones including Margaret Ng, Martin Lee, and Jimmy Lai arrested], *CitizenNews*, April 19, 2020.

185 "Hong Kong Police Arrest Martin Lee, 13 Other Pro-Democracy Figures," *Radio Free Asia*, April 18, 2020.

April 18, 2020.

¹⁸⁶ Alvin Lum, Christy Leung, and Karen Zhang, "Hong Kong Protests: Opposition Politician Arrested under Colonial-Era Offence of Sedition after Facebook Post about Police Officer," South

China Morning Post, March 26, 2020.

187 Alvin Lum, Christy Leung, and Karen Zhang, "Hong Kong Protests: Opposition Politician Arrested under Colonial-Era Offence of Sedition after Facebook Post about Police Officer," South Arthested under Colonia-Era o'Inette oi Seatholi and Facebook Fost about Fonce O'Inette oi Seatholi and Morning Post, March 26, 2020; UN Human Rights Committee, Concluding Observations on the Third Periodic Report of Hong Kong, China, adopted by the Committee at its 107th Session (11–28 March 2013), April 29, 2013, para. 14.

188 Zheng Guiling and Lao Xianliang, "Tao Hui paizhao wu; qizi FB ceng zhuanyong 'pingguo' jizhe touxiang Tao Hui: Ta ziji jueding" [Rupert Dover license house; wife's FB profile picture once changed to Apple Daily's reporter; Rupert Dover: Her own decision], Hong Kong 01, May 2, 2020.

once changed to Apple Daily's reporter; Rupert Dover: Her own decision], *Hong Kong 01*, May 3, 2020.

189 Zheng Qiuling and Lao Xianliang, "Tao Hui paizhao wu; qizi FB ceng zhuanyong 'pingguo' jizhe touxiang Tao Hui: Ta ziji jueding' [Rupert Dover license house; wife's FB profile picture once changed to Apple Daily's reporter; Rupert Dover: Her own decision], *Hong Kong 01*, May 3, 2020; "Tao Hui qizi shejiao wangzhan touxiang huancheng jizhe zhaopian jingfang: bu pinglun" [Social media profile picture of Rupert Dover's wife changed to reporter's picture; police: no comment], *Radio Television Hong Kong*, May 2, 2020; "Xianggang jingfang gaoceng Tao Hui deng juanru weizhang jianzhu zhengyi, jizhe diaocha shi yidu beibu" [Hong Kong high-ranking police officer Rupert Dover entangled in building violation, reporter arrested during investigation], *BBC*, May 4, 2020.

¹⁹⁰ "Xianggang jingfang gaoceng Tao Hui deng juanru weizhang jianzhu zhengyi, jizhe diaocha shi yidu beibu" [Hong Kong high-ranking police officer Rupert Dover entangled in building violation, reporter arrested during investigation], BBC, May 4, 2020; Hong Kong Journalists Association and Hong Kong Press Photographers Association, "Hong Kong Journalists Association and Hong Kong Press Photographers Association Express Solemn Concern and Condemnation over Police's Arbitrary Arrests of Reporters Demand Public Account for the Arrests," Hong Kong Journalists Association, April 29, 2020.
¹⁹¹ Andrew Higgins, "A Hong Kong "Troublemaker' with a Clean Conscience," New York Times, August 23, 2019.

Angust 23, 2019.

Algust 23, 2019.

192 Shao Jiazhen, "Qing guanzhu jiaban ganzhi kouzhao de qiuyou renquan zhuangkuang" [Please pay attention to human rights conditions of inmates who work overtime to make facemasks], Stand News, February 4, 2020.

193 Shao Jiazhen, "(CSI kouzhao) Zai you nuqiu baoliao fanbo chengjiaoshu" [(CSI facemask) Another female inmate reports information to contradict Correctional Services], Stand News,

194 Ibid.
195 Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Aomen Tebie Xingzhengqu Jiben Fa [Basic Law of the Macao Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China], passed March 31, 1993, effective December 20, 1999, arts. 12, 16, 22, 40, 47, 68, annexes I, II. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 25(b).
196 Raquel Carvalho, "Ho Iat-seng Will Be New City Leader of Macau, China's Gambling Hub," South China Morning Post, August 25, 2019; "Ho Iat-seng Gets Backing from 95% of CE Election Committee Members," Macau News, July 23, 2019; Government Information Bureau of the Macao SAR, "He Yicheng dangxuan chengwei di wu ren xingzheng zhangguan houren ren" [Ho Iat-seng elected to become fifth chief executive nominee], August 25, 2019.
197 Anthony Lam, "Universal Suffrage a Consensus between Democrats and Ho Iat Seng," Macau Daily Times, August 14, 2019.
198 Raquel Carvalho, "Macau Poll Finds Support for Universal Suffrage to Elect City's Chief Executive; Vote Organisers Faced Threats and Attacks," South China Morning Post, August 26, 2019.

2019.
199 New Macau Association, "93% Participants in Favor of Universal Suffrage in Civil Voting Organized by the NMA," Facebook post, August 26, 2019; Raquel Carvalho, "Macau Poll Finds Support for Universal Suffrage to Elect City's Chief Executive; Vote Organisers Faced Threats and Attacks," South China Morning Post, August 26, 2019.
200 Danny Mok, "Hongkonger among Seven Detained in Macau over Rally in Support of Anti-Government Protests," South China Morning Post, August 20, 2019.

 Ind.
 202 "Xi Zong fang Aomen qianxi duoming jizhe bei konghe saorao" [Many reporters threatened and harassed on eve of General Secretary Xi's visit to Macaul, Radio Free Asia, December 16, 2019. ²⁰³ Ibid.

²⁰⁴ Ibid.

²⁰⁴ Ibid.
 ²⁰⁵ Holmes Chan, "Macau Denies Entry to Hong Kong Activists and Journalists Ahead of Chinese Pres. Xi Jinping Visit," *Hong Kong Free Press*, December 18, 2019; Amy Gunia, "Heads of U.S. Business Group in Hong Kong Denied Entry to Macau," *Time*, December 9, 2019.
 ²⁰⁶ Macau Portuguese and English Press Association, "Statement," December 13, 2019.
 ²⁰⁷ "Government 'Deauthorises' June 4 Exhibition," *Macau News*, May 9, 2020.
 ²⁰⁸ Niall Fraser, "Sex for Sale: What Happened to Macau Casinos' New Family-Friendly Image?," *South China Morning Post*, October 20, 2019.
 ²⁰⁹ Ibid.
 ²¹⁰ Ibid.